Oregon State Bar Sustainability Commitment

Actions taken by the Board of Governors

At the Annual Planning Retreat in Gold Beach on October 30, 2009
This Summary by Dick Roy 

The Board of Governors (BOG) took two historic steps at its annual planning retreat to weave concepts of sustainability into the structure of the Oregon State Bar (OSB).
1. Adopted a new article for the Oregon State Bar Bylaws.

2. Authorized formation of a permanent Sustainable Future Section of the Bar.


The two steps were the key recommendations in the 50-page report of the OSB Sustainability Task Force, which was formed by the BOG in February 2009.  The Task Force included 14 Oregon lawyers from Bend, Eugene, Portland, and Salem, and was represented by three members at the October 30 BOG meeting:  William K. Kabeiseman (Chair), Government Law Section; James M. Kennedy, Business Law Section; and Richard E. Roy, Oregon Lawyers for a Sustainable Future.

Formation of the new section was supported by (1) 470 active Oregon lawyers who signed a petition to satisfy a suggested show of support by at least 100 lawyers and (2) 17 faculty members of Lewis & Clark Law School who signed a letter to the BOG. 


The language of the new bylaw is set forth below; the Task Force recommendation on an initial scope of activities for the Sustainable Future Section is on the backside of this summary.  The Bar has a pre-existing protocol in forming a new section, but details were not discussed at the BOG meeting.

For copy of the Task Force page report, contact Dick Roy at dick@earthleaders.org.  
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
New Oregon State Bar Bylaw (Proposed by Task Force to be Article 26 Sustainability)
The Bar supports the goal of sustainability, generally defined as meeting present needs without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs.  Because Bar operations and the practice of law impact the environment and society generally, the Bar will be cognizant of sustainability in its internal operating practices as well as in its service to members.  Internally, the Executive Director will designate a sustainability coordinator for Bar operations, will encourage continuous sustainability improvement in Bar operations, and will report to the Board of Governors at least annually on progress and impediments.  In the practice of law, principles of sustainability may be important in addressing competing economic, social and environmental priorities that impact future generations.  The Bar will encourage education and dialogue on how law impacts the needs and interests of future generations relative to the advancement of the science of jurisprudence and improvement of the administration of justice.

Proposed Scope of Activities for New Sustainable Future Section

The OSB Sustainability Task Force recommended the following initial scope of activities for the Sustainable Future Section:

1.  Developments.  The SFS shall monitor developments in sustainability as they might affect the legal profession and the practice of law.  The SFS shall serve as the institutional expertise of the OSB in this arena.


2.  OSB Internal Operations.  The OSB’s operations are the responsibility of the Board of Governors and the OSB staff.  To keep generally abreast of developments within the OSB and to share information, the SFS shall maintain intermittent contact with the OSB and meet with staff at least once a year to discuss policies and practices.


3.  OSB Sections and Committees.  The SFS shall coordinate with other sections and committees of the OSB that are working on matters related to sustainability to share information and keep abreast of developments.  Where appropriate, the SFS shall make suggestions as to how sustainability might be incorporated into the work of sections and committees.


4.  Annual Sustainability Awards.  The SFS shall develop a procedure for organizing and publicizing annual sustainability awards of the type recommended by the Task Force.


5.  CLE Programs.  The SFS shall monitor CLE programs to determine how sustainability is being addressed.


6.  Law Office Practices.  The SFS shall monitor the development of sustainable law office practices and encourage best practices for law offices in the State of Oregon through the following:

· The SFS shall implement the Partners in Sustainability Program recommended by the Task Force.

· The SFS shall publicize resources for the sustainable law office including tools prepared by Oregon Lawyers for a Sustainable Future, the ABA-EPA Climate Challenge, and other similar resources found elsewhere.

7.  Judicial and Administrative Proceedings.  The SFS shall stay abreast of sustainable practices considered or implemented for administrative or judicial proceedings in Oregon.  To the extent practicable, the SFS shall encourage best practices.


8.  Future Generations.  In 2009, Vermont Law School published a major report, Recalibrating the Law of Humans with the Laws of Nature:  Climate Change, Human Rights, and Intergenerational Justice.  It sets forth a framework for the current state of legal protection for future generations.  Over time, the SFS shall foster education and dialogue regarding the appropriate role, if any, of the Oregon legal profession in protecting the rights and opportunities of future generations relative to the advancement of the science of jurisprudence and improvement of the administration of justice.
